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TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 

TOWN HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

TUESDAY, MAY 14, 2024 AT 6:30 PM 
 

HTTPS://US02WEB.ZOOM.US/J/86786845799 

 

AGENDA 

CALL TO ORDER 

Pledge Allegiance to the Flag (ES) 

Moment of Silence 

 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 

 

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 

1. Approval of the Minutes of the following meetings:  Town Council Meeting of March 19th; Work Session of March 
25th; Special Called Meeting of March 25th; Work Session of April 22nd; Budget Meetings of March 5, 7, 21, 26, 
April 25, and April 30, 2024. 

 

AWARDS AND RECOGNITION 

 

BOARD REPORTS 

2. PCAA (C J Norman) 

3. Charlotte Water (Angela Charles) 

4. Parks and Rec (Christine Turner) 

5. James Polk Site (Jim Ryder/Scott Warren) 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

6. Proclamations for Municipal Clerks Week, National Police Week, and Public Works Week  

7. Tax Refunds (Chris Tucker) 

8. Finance Report (Chris Tucker) 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

PUBLIC HEARING 

9. Presentation of Budget (Ryan Spitzer) 

 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86786845799
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OLD BUSINESS -None 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

10. Approval of Board Applications for Arts & Science Council - ACTION ITEM 

11. Approval of Cooperative Agreement for CDBG Funds (Ryan Spitzer) - ACTION ITEM 

12. Thrower Condemnation Agreement (Ryan Spitzer) -ACTION ITEM 

13. PD Pay Agreement (Ryan Spitzer) - ACTION ITEM 

14. South Polk Sidewalk Bid Approval (Travis Morgan) - ACTION ITEM 

15. BA 2024-08 to decrease Ad Valorem Taxes revenue and increase Investment Earnings revenue (Chris Tucker) - 
ACTION ITEM 

16. BA 2024-09 to increase Miscellaneous Grants and Transfer from Other Funds revenue (Chris Tucker) - ACTION 
ITEM 

17. BA 2024-10 to increase transfer-in revenue to support the IT and Streets appropriations (Chris Tucker) - ACTION 
ITEM 

 

MANAGER'S REPORT 

 

MONTHLY STAFF REPORTS 

18. PCS 

PD 

Public Works 

Parks & Rec 

HR 

Planning & Zoning 

 

CALENDARS FOR COUNCIL 

19. May and June 

 

CLOSED SESSION 

20. Pursuant to NCGS 143.318.11 (5) - attorney/client privilege 

 

ADJOURN 
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If you require any type of reasonable accommodation as a result of physical, sensory, or mental disability in order to participate in this meeting, 
please contact Lisa Snyder, Clerk of Council, at 704-889-2291 or lsnyder@pinevillenc.gov. Three days’ notice is required. 
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TOWN COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING 

TOWN HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

TUESDAY, MARCH 19, 2024, AT 6:30 PM 
 

MINUTES 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor David Phillips called the meeting to order @ 6:30 pm. 

 
Mayor:  David Phillips 
Mayor Pro Tem: Ed Samaha  
Council Members: Amelia Stinson-Wesley, Chris McDonough, Danielle Moore 
Town Manager:  Ryan Spitzer 
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder 
 

PLEDGE ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG 

Mayor David Phillips led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

MOMENT OF SILENCE 

Mayor David Phillips asked for a moment of silence and asked everyone to bow their heads for a moment of silence. 

 
ADOPTION OF AGENDA 

 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Ed Samaha made a motion to accept the agenda as presented, and a second was made by Council Member 
Amelia Stinson-Wesley.  All ayes. (Approved 4-0). 

 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 
The Minutes of the Town Council Meeting on February 13, 2024, and the Work Session on February 26, 2024, were submitted 
for approval.  Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to approve the minutes as presented with a second made by Council 
Member Danielle Moore.  All Ayes.  (Approved 4-0) 

 

AWARDS AND RECOGNITION 
 

Mayor Phillips recognized and welcomed four new police officers to the Town of Pineville:  Officer James Walker, Officer Eric 
Hazard, Officer John Frye, and Officer Theodore Warren.  Chief Hudgins stated that he is proud to have them on the team. 
The Town is happy to have you with us. 
 
Mayor Phillips also recognized Pineville resident, Jim Knowles, for over 19 years of service on our Planning Board and Board 
of Adjustment, along with Pineville resident, Thomas White, for more than 13 years of service on the Planning Board and 
Board of Adjustment.   Mr. Knowles and Mr. White were each presented with a Proclamation by the Mayor and a key to the 
town for their service to the Town for many years.  
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BOARD REPORTS 
 

Downtown Partners, Sara Longstreet, owner of Carolina Scoops.  Sara began by stating that Pineville lost Mary Ann 
Braun, a long-time employee and patron of the Pineville Tavern, last week. She hosted karaoke and open mic nights.  They 
will be having an open mic tribute at the Tavern on Thursday, April 4th, at 7:00 pm. Please support the Pineville Tavern as they 
work through this difficult time. 
 
Sara continued with updates to the Downtown Merchants, including the loss of 3 businesses in the downtown area.  New 
businesses include the Brass Bird, the Moxie, Skin NP, Two Buck Saloon, One Touch and coming soon, 123 Main Mexico. In 
addition, she was just notified that a new woman’s boutique will be moving into the old Z’s Home Furnishings location. The 
Garrison will be open for lunch beginning Monday, March 25th. 
 
She summarized by stating that they have spent most of the money already that the Town gave them.  She added that about 
200 to 300 people attended the events that they put together for downtown.  Food trucks are scheduled to be in the downtown 
every Thursday and Friday nights.  They are requesting $35,000 in funding to create murals for three locations downtown and 
will be working with the Arts & Science Council.  
 
The Social District is close to being ready.  Sara shared the stickers that will be used on the cups and windows of the 
businesses in the social district.  All of the information is on the Town’s website.   
 
 
Arts & Science Council, Marcie Kelso.  Marcie is a member of the Board of Directors.  She gave a presentation to Council 
showing how they are involved in Pineville.   She thanked Council for the $10,000 sponsorship last year.  Their YTD 
investment in Pineville is $48,852.  She added that Culture Blocks bring cultural experiences closer to where the residents 
live. She thanked Council for their past support and has requested for FY25 sponsorship of $13,782.60. This specific number 
comes from multiplying the population, 10,602, by $1.30 per resident.  ASC staff is eager to continue working with Pineville 
Parks & Rec and serving the residents. 
 
Pineville Chamber, John Holobinko, President. Mr. Holobinko shared that the Chamber sponsored its Third Annual 
Business Expo was held recently and was a success.  He saw businesses from Fort Mill, South Charlotte, Ballantyne, and 
Indian Land who are interested in doing business in Pineville.  All the sponsored tables were sold out and they even had a 
waiting list.  The Chamber now has a Member-to-Member Deals page where businesses can give discounts to each other.  
They have an entire page on their website dedicated to starting their own businesses.  The Chamber now reaches over 1,500 
businesses. 

 
CONSENT AGENDA 

 
The Consent Agenda consisted of three items for approval: Resolution 2024-05 for Declaration of Surplus items, Resolution 
2024-04 Declaring Detective Chris Delux’ Service Weapon and Badge as Surplus, and Tax Refunds.   
 
Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented with a second made by Council Member 
Moore. (Approved 4–0) 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

Laura Stout, Pineville resident. Ms. Stout reminded Council that the playgrounds should be inclusive for everyone.  She 
encourages them to continue to listen to the residents’ concerns. 
 
Les Gladden, Pineville resident.  Mr. Gladden continued his previous discussion about his concerns about the police 
department.  
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PUBLIC HEARING  

 

Mayor Phillips mentioned earlier that if anyone wants to speak regarding the public hearing for a substation, they will need to 
sign up.  There were two forms for sign-up. No one spoke up in reply to his announcement. 

Substation relocation. Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to enter Public Hearing with a second made by Mayor Pro 
Tem Samaha.  All ayes.  

Town Manager Spitzer stated that this was posted as a public hearing but this not what the state statute has as a public 
hearing. This is slotted as a time for Council to allow comment on the location of the substation from residents and to be able 
to ask questions.  We are just to receive comments from the citizens.  

David Lucore, with Electricities, reviewed the timeline of a new electric substation.  There are two potential locations for the 
new substation, Sites #1 and #2.  Site #1 is the flea market location.  The estimated cost, which is subject to revisions, comes 
to $5.1 million (as a baseline) to $5.6 million dollars.  If you add a chain link fence, greenery, or a brick wall, you will add to 
that cost. 

Site #2 is the 9 acres on Nations Ford Road. The estimated cost is $5.83 million to $7.25 million. Mr. Lucore continued to 
sharing the costs side-by-side.  He went over the kilowatts plus revenue per FY23 rate class.  

Greg Wagner, a McCullough resident, gave a presentation to Council of the possibilities that go with putting the substation at 
the flea market location.  His data comes from the National Institute of Health and the EPA to name a few.  His research 
shows that residents being within 50 meters of a high voltage power line are at risk for these medical issues:  childhood 
leukemia, miscarriages, and Alzheimer’s disease. In addition, he said that property values decreased due to the public fears of 
EMF exposure.  Currently, there are 740 homes in McCullough and the average price of a home is $600,000.   He feels that 
Site #10 is not worth the risk of potential litigation.  He requests that the Town drop site #10 from consideration.  Council 
Member McDonough stated that they have fiduciary responsibility, as well, in determining where to place the substation. 

Jarred Muraco, a McCullough resident, stated his dissatisfaction with having the substation located near anyone’s back yard 
and questioned whether the town is prepared to tack on an additional lawsuit on top of the costs of a new substation. 

Gerry Aiken has lived in Charlotte for 49 years, in and around the county, and expressed concern about having a substation 
near a neighborhood.  He asked Council to look at the long-term value of it.  He suggests putting it away from housing and 
putting it underground, where it’s not highly visible. 

Chris Rogers had questions about more cost-saving measures and other locations.  

Richard Bisabini, a McCullough resident, stated that his 3-year-old cousin died from cancer due to being close to a substation 
in Ohio and asked Council to consider more than just a fiduciary matter but a personal matter, too. 

Les Gladden spoke about the location and added that 300-unit housing development that will be located and already 
approved. 

Laura Stout expressed concern about the cost being passed on to the residents as several are living in poverty and cannot 
afford an increase. 

Council Member Moore moved to leave Public Hearing #1 followed by a second made by Mayor Pro Tem Samaha.  All ayes. 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

There was no old business. 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

Resolution 2024-06 in support of NCDOT Project for Intersection Improvements, Travis Morgan.  Mr. Morgan stated 
that this is a request from NCDOT for a signal at the intersection at Park Road and Carolina Place Parkway. They ask that 
Council support this resolution for improvements at that site with a traffic control device.  There will be improvements including 
a pedestrian crosswalk.  It does meet NDDOT qualifications and design.  Staff recommended approval.  Council Member  
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Stinson-Wesley requested that we ensure that there is coordination of the light-timing. Mr. Morgan will forward the Resolution 
to the State once approved. 

Council Member Chris McDonough moved to approve Resolution 2024-06 for the NCDOT project with a second made by 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley.  All ayes. (Approved 4-0) 

 

Pour and Play, Matt Jakubowski.  Matt received quotes for two playgrounds at Lake Park to make them more accessible 
and asked Council to approve Gametime’s quote, in the amount of $182,177.38, for the two playgrounds.   

Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to approve Gametime’s quote with a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley.  All 
ayes.  (Approved 4-0) 

 

Employee Handbook changes, Linda Gaddy. Ms. Gaddy submitted the proposed changes to the Employee Handbook at 
last month’s Work Session and requested Council’s approval for those changes. 

Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to approve the Employee Handbook updates with a second made by Council Member Moore.  
All ayes.  (Approved 4-0) 

 

Budget Amendments 2024-05, 2024-06, and 2024-07, Chris Tucker.  BA 2024-05 allows the General fund to receive a 
transfer from the CPF and use those resources toward the Pour & Play project.  He requests $200,000 be reallocated. 

Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to approve followed by a second made by Council Member McDonough. All ayes.  
(Approved 4-0) 

 

BA 2024-06 allows the General Fund to receive the grant funds received to construct an outdoor fitness amenity at Lake Park 
and use Fund Balance towards the amenity project. He requests $31,000 of fund balance to be appropriated toward the 
project. 

Council Member Moore moved to approve followed by a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley. All ayes.  
(Approved 4-0) 

 

BA2024-07 is a budget amendment that increases the loan proceeds revenue and increases project expenditures 
appropriations in the amount of $16,000,000.  He requests approval as presented. 

Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to approve followed by a second made by Council Member Moore. All ayes.  (Approved 4-0) 

 

Manager’s Report. Town Manager Spitzer gave an update on the Johnston Road project.  They will be starting on the water 
line within the next week and anticipate Phase 1 completion by the end of July. Once this is complete we are hoping to have 
the same company to bid on Phase 2 and keep it going.  The fountain work will begin the first part of April and be completed 
by the end of June. The Social District was recently approved from the ABC, and he will meet with Sara Longstreet and Public 
Works to get a firm start date.  Council Member Stinson-Wesley and he met with the NCDOT regarding putting a crosswalk on 
Cranford Drive to Town Hall.  We are working on funding from the state legislature and maybe from CRTPO.  He is cautiously 
optimistic about this progress moving forward.  

 

Mr. Spitzer touched on the agenda item for the substation.  In order to stay on the current timeline for the construction of the 
new substation, he recommends that Council hold a special meeting on March 25th to vote on a location of the substation, and 
the possible resolution for condemnation.  Since the Millers have not answered the Town’s repeated requests to negotiate on 
the right-of-way needed for Site 2, the condemnation resolution would be needed for either Site 1 or Site 2, whichever one 
they choose.  This is what they can vote on March 25th.  He proposes the meeting be called for 7:00 pm, after the Work 
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Session, on March 25th, as this will give us enough time for proper notification.  This will be announced on the website, social 
media and possibly put in the paper. We are doing this because Council stated they want all members to be present, and 
there will be at least one member that will not be present at the April 9th council meeting for the vote, and because we had a 
meeting today to receive public comment.  If Council would like to have a meeting prior to March 25th to discuss anything with 
the attorney, we can do that, but we would need to satisfy the notification requirements.  Special Meeting requirements are 48 
hours.  Subsequently Town Council could use the Work Session prior to the Special Meeting for any further discussions 
because that was previously scheduled.  

 

Council Member Moore moved to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 143.318.11 (3) regarding an attorney-insurance 
matter followed by a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley.  All ayes. 

Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to leave Closed Session with a second made by Mayor Pro Tem Samaha.  All ayes. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

Council Member Stinson-Wesley made a motion to adjourn followed by a second made by Mayor Pro Tem Samaha. 
(Approved 4-0)   The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 pm. 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 David Phillips, Mayor 

ATTEST:   

 Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk  
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WORK SESSION MINUTES 
MONDAY, MARCH 25, 2024 @ 6:00 PM 

TOWN HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS 
 
 

The Town Council of the Town of Pineville, NC, met in a Work Session on Monday, March 25, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m.  

  

ATTENDANCE       
                                                                 
Mayor:  David Phillips 
Mayor Pro-Tem:  Ed Samaha 
Council Members:  Amelia Stinson-Wesley, Chris McDonough, Danielle Moore 
Town Manager:  Ryan Spitzer 
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder 
 
CALL TO ORDER. 
 
Mayor David Phillips called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m.  
 
DISCUSSION ITEMS: 
 
PD Salary Presentation.  Seargent David Lindsey gave a presentation on the current police staffing crisis and 
outlined the struggles they are facing. They are having trouble attracting qualified candidates to apply for open 
positions due to the surrounding agencies’ higher pay and incentives.  He stated that we are 23rd on the list in pay. 
There has been a lot of turnover, including turnover with the 911 dispatchers. The detective bureau is also struggling 
and dealing with shortages. He showed comparisons with surrounding Mecklenburg County police departments.  
They pulled Calls for Service stats but noted that the some of the surrounding towns do not have a large mall and a 
hospital.  
 
He noted that 70% of our department has less than 3 years of experience.  The staff at the department are struggling 
with low morale due to being overworked and underpaid. This has been worsened by their colleagues leaving for 
higher-paying jobs in surrounding agencies with better incentives.  They are proposing the following budget allocation 
request: across-the-board increases, longevity pay, top-out pay increases, shift differential, bi-lingual pay, among 
others.  Sgt. Lindsey added that they sent out 150 recruiting emails but only received two back. The emails included 
incentives and sign-on bonuses). 
 
The entire police department is in need of help. The majority of crimes are committed by non-residents and the 
perpetrators live within 100 miles of here.  Pineville is not in the ballpark compared to other counties.  
 
Our 911 dispatchers are doing the work for Pineville and Mint Hill.  We are 23rd on the list for pay in that area. K-9 
handlers undergo extensive training to work effectively with their canine partners.  This training is often rigorous and 
requires a significant time investment.  K-9 handlers can involve added risks compared to other law enforcement 
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roles. K-9 handlers are also responsible or the care of their canine partners. Surrounding towns offer incentives to 
their K-9 handlers, however, Pineville does not. 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Samaha agreed that we are behind but feels that all of the towns are going through this. Mayor 
Phillips appreciates the opportunity for the input he received.  He said that everybody is on board with them, but there 
is a staffing problem nationwide and at the end of the day, we can do better. We do not want to lose our senior 
officers. Council Member Stinson-Wesley concurred with the Mayor. 
 
Seargent Lindsey doesn’t expect change to be implemented immediately but would appreciate a 4 to 5-year plan.  
Council is aware and are reviewing it. 
 
Mayor Phillips stated that the Work Session had concluded, and council will be going into Closed Session pursuant 
to NCGS 143.318.11 (3) for attorney-client privilege, after a brief break.  
 
Council Member McDonough moved to enter Closed Session followed by a second made by Council Member Moore. 
All ayes. 
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to adjourn the meeting followed by a second made by council Member 
McDonough. All ayes. 
 
The Mayor adjourned the meeting at 7:13 pm.  
                                                               
 
                                                                                               ___________________________________________ 
                                                                                                          David Phillips, Mayor 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_______________________________ 
Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk 
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SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES 

MONDAY, MARCH 25, 2024, AT 7:30 PM 
TOWN HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

 
The Town Council of the Town of Pineville, NC, met in a Special Meeting on Monday, March 25, 2024, at 7:30 pm.  
 

  
ATTENDANCE      

Mayor: David Phillips 
Mayor Pro Tem: Ed Samaha 
Council Members:  Chris McDonough, Amelia Stinson-Wesley, Danielle Moore 
Town Manager: Ryan Spitzer 
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder 
 
 
Mayor Phillips called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm and stated that this meeting is following up from the public 
hearing on March 19, 2024.  
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley made two motions:  Motion 1 to move to place the substation on the Miller Road 
site and install the necessary transmission and distribution infrastructure related to the same. A vote was taken on 
Motion 1 as follows: 
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley:  Aye 
Mayor Pro Tem Samaha:  Nay 
Council Member McDonough:  Aye 
Council Member Moore:  Nay 
Mayor Phillips broke the tie and voted Aye. (Approved 3-2) 
 
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley made Motion 2 to adopt Resolution 2024-07 and authorize the attorneys for the 
Town of Pineville to negotiate the conveyance of the Miller Road site and, if needed, condemn the necessary 
property interests for placement of the substation and related transmission and distribution infrastructure. A second 
was made on Motion 1 by Council Member McDonough. A vote was taken as follows: 
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to approve Motion 2 and was seconded by Council Member McDonough. A 
vote was taken as follows: 
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley:  Aye 
Mayor Pro Tem Samaha:  Nay 
Council Member McDonough:  Aye 
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Council Member Moore:  Nay 
Mayor Phillips broke the tie and voted Aye. (Approved 3-2) 
 
A motion to adjourn the Special Meeting was made by Council Member Moore and seconded by Council Member 
Stinson-Wesley. All ayes. 
 
The Special Meeting was adjourned at 7:40 pm.  
 
 
 
 
                                                                                         _____________________________________________ 
                      Mayor David Phillips 
ATTEST:  
 
 
________________________________________ 
Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk  
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WORK SESSION MINUTES 
MONDAY, APRIL 22, 2024 @ 6:00 PM 
TOWN HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

 
 

The Town Council of the Town of Pineville, NC, met in a Work Session on Monday, April 22, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m.  

  

ATTENDANCE       
                                                                 
Mayor:  David Phillips 
Mayor Pro-Tem:  Ed Samaha 
Council Members:  Amelia Stinson-Wesley, Chris McDonough, Danielle Moore 
Town Manager:  Ryan Spitzer 
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER. 
 
Mayor David Phillips called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m.  
 
DISCUSSION ITEMS: 
 
Architects for Fire Department Concept (Stewart, Cooper & Newell) Kim Parton, Architect, gave a presentation of the 
proposed Fire Department drawings and site plan. She noted that the square footage was down to about 11,500 
square feet. They are looking at several things to reduce the costs, but still maintain the character of the building.  
They also reduced the height of the building to save on exterior costs. 
 
Mayor Phillips asked if we need all of the bays.  Mr. Newell replied that those extra spaces would become living space 
and administrative office space for future growth. Ms. Parton continued outlining the training rooms, administrative 
assistant office, locker rooms, and storage space.  All allowing future growth for the Fire Department. There are three 
fire poles total in order to be able to get to all of the bays as quickly as possible.  She explained the difference between 
the bunk rooms and the sleep rooms. The bunk rooms have partitions, while the sleep rooms have doors. 
 
Town Manager Spitzer added that there are no current plans to add staff to the Fire Department; that is for future 
growth. Ms. Parton said that at the front of the building, they’ve tried to have the building maintain the character of an 
historic firehouse, with windows and bays designed with arches. There will be fourteen visitor parking spaces and 
they will be located in the front of the building, including two handicapped spaces. The entire back side of the building 
will be fenced in and gated. 
 
Council Member Moore requested a sign with arrows, to show the entrances and the designated parking.  Ms. Parton 
shared some options for signs and added that those signs will be illuminated at night.  Ms. Moore also requested that 
a sign or logo be placed on the front of the building below the display windows.  Ms. Parton said they are looking at 
options for the signs and noted that they will also be illuminated at night, as well.  Council Member McDonough asked 
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where the fuel tanks will be placed. Town Manager Spitzer replied that they are still discussing placement of those 
with Public Works.  
 
Entrance Way Signage (Travis Morgan) Mr. Morgan shared design options for the Welcome To Pineville sign on 
North Polk Street. Staff contacted Signarama in Pineville because they are one of the few who can help coordinate 
construction of the brick and sign portions. He feels that Option A is most like what Council asked for and he is 
recommending that option.  Up lit lighting was the preferred choice for lighting of the sign, as well as backlit letters or 
gooseneck down lighting. The green sign was also the choice because it has color. They felt that the letters should 
be engraves and not vinyl letters on the sign. Mayor Pro Tem Samaha asked if bricks from the Cone Mill could be 
used to create the sign, to which Town Manager Spitzer replied that it can be done. There was general discussion on 
where to place the entrance way sign. 
 
 
PD Retention Bonus Pay Proposal (Chief Hudgins) Chief Hudgins began his presentation by comparing surrounding 
areas’ salaries with the Town’s salaries. He noted that there is approximately $1,294,641 in lapse salaries. He is 
proposing a one-time bonus pay to all sworn officers and dispatchers. Sworn staffing levels have gone down steadily 
since July of 2022. In the 911 Center, there are 12 allocated positions.  They have been operating with at least 3 
positions down or 25% short.  At one point in 2023, the Center was down to 5 employees, or 58% short.   
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to adjourn the meeting followed by a second made by council Member 
McDonough. All ayes. 
 
The Mayor adjourned the meeting at 7:43 pm.  
                                                               
 
                                                                                               ___________________________________________ 
                                                                                                          David Phillips, Mayor 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_______________________________ 
Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk 



 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
BUDGET MEETING #1 

MARCH 5, 2024 
 
The Town Council of the Town of Pineville, NC, met in a Budget Workshop on Tuesday, March 5, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m. 
The meeting was held at the Town Hall Council Chambers.  
  
ATTENDANCE                                                                       
Mayor:  David Phillips 
Mayor Pro-Tem:  Ed Samaha 
Council Members:  Amelia Stinson-Wesley, Chris McDonough, Danielle Moore 
Town Manager:  Ryan Spitzer 
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder 
Finance Director:  Chris Tucker 
 
 
Mayor David Phillips called the meeting to order at 6:02 pm. Chris Tucker, Finance Director, began the meeting.  
Mr. Tucker introduced Mitch Brigulio, Senior Vice President with Davenport Financial Advisors, to do our 
presentation.  He will present a robust, detailed roadmap for how the Town will navigate any future debt issuance and 
leverage the fund balance. Some questions for council to consider: How much fund balance should we keep on 
hand? How much cash should we be using for investments?  The General Fund was the focus at this meeting.  
 
Mr. Brigulio began by saying that this could be a long-term plan.  When funding larger capital projects that need to be 
funded, particularly the larger capital projects bring some form of debt funding.  It’s important to understand the 
Town’s credit as far as they start the planning process.  Not all municipalities have or need credit ratings.  The only 
time you need a credit rating is if you’re issuing bonds.  The Town has not needed a credit rating since we do not 
have any outstanding public debt. 
 
In North Carolina, most cities and towns are rated AAA and about 60% are in the AA category. This is very positive 
for North Carolina. It’s difficult to get to AAA status out of the gate.  It is also hard to lose the AAA rating.  
 
Historically, the Town’s operating revenues have exceeded operating and debt service expenditures, resulting in a 
structurally balanced budget and annual operating surpluses.  We have done a really nice job of managing our fund.  
The majority of the Town’s General Fund is unassigned.  A portion of the fund balance is committed for tourism and 
storm water-related expenses. 
 
With regard to reviewing a Fund Balance Policy, Mr. Brigulio recommends visiting this each year, and suggested 
looking at a comprehensive group of policies that all fit together, perhaps when reviewing the annual budget.  The 
Town’s current Fund Balance policy was adopted many years ago.  They suggest that you maintain unrestricted fund 
balance in the general fund not less than two months. This is a bare minimum.  A policy summary of 25% to 40% is a 
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good range to be in.  A key consideration is to establish a minimum reserve level that provides ample liquidity based 
on historical expenditures and cash flows and that provides for an allowance for unforeseen one-time events. He 
recommends matching recurring revenues with recurring expenditures.  He feels it’s important to set an expectation 
for the spending of fund balance.  When you spend it, it’s gone. It’s not a recurring revenue. They suggest spending 
for one-time expenditures, which typically are capital projects. 
 
The typical policy range is in the 15% to 20% range, and we are at less than 12%. We are below typical policy 
ranges, and we have debt capacity to consider additional debt for capital projects.  Debt is 30% of the overall rating. 
 
We looked at three capital projects: the Fire Station, the radio system and in FY28 the Parks project and their 
respective terms. Mr. Brigulio discussed monthly payments, he considered the perspective of a penny, assuming 
pennies will grow with the assessed values.  Currently, one penny equals $365,000.00.  
 
Mr. Brigulio reviewed with council, the Debt Affordability Analysis and then summarized the scenarios discussed.  He 
noted that the Town’s unassigned Fund Balance of $14,806.886 equates to 76.4% of net adjusted General Fund 
Expenditures.  He went further to compare Key Debt Ratios.  A one-time tax impact was also discussed for FY25 and 
FY28.  Finance Director Tucker reminded council that we have other revenues, which are assets that we’re going to 
sell in order to create millions of dollars of cash coming back to us and we want to move it into these projects.  This is 
very important. 
 
Council Member Danielle Moore moved to adjourn followed by a second made by Council Member Chris 
McDonough.  All ayes. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: At 8:20 p.m. the meeting adjourned. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                        

                                                                                    _____________________________________________ 
                 David Phillips, Mayor 
 
 
ATTEST:  
 
 
________________________________________ 
Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk 



 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
BUDGET MEETING #2 

MARCH 7, 2024 
 

 
The Town Council of the Town of Pineville, NC, met in a Budget Workshop on Thursday, March 7, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m. The 
meeting was held at the Town Hall Council Chambers.  
  
ATTENDANCE                                                                       
Mayor:  David Phillips 
Mayor Pro-Tem:  Ed Samaha 
Council Members:  Amelia Stinson-Wesley, Chris McDonough, Danielle Moore 
Town Manager:  Ryan Spitzer 
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder 
Finance Director:  Chris Tucker 
Electricities Director:  David Lucore 
 
 
Mayor David Phillips called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm. Chris Tucker, Finance Director, began the meeting by stating 
that the fund we’ll be discussing tonight has different pressures than the General Fund. The Enterprise Funds are driven 
solely by the rates that we charge.   
 
He reviewed the Statement of Net Position.  This is the unrestricted net position of fund balance.  We need to create more 
revenues in order to cover the expenditures of the electric fund, mainly an electric substation and electric operations.  
 
The ILEC is the original boundaries when the Town bought the Telephone Company in 1937, the heart of the Town, the 
Incumbent Local Exchange Company.  The CLEC we went to the Utilities Commission about eighteen years ago to go to all 
of our annexed borders, the outer area, including down Dorman Road, down Downs Road, aka Competitive Local Exchange 
Company.    
 
Electricities Director David Lucore began his presentation with the recently conducted Cost of Service Study conducted for 
FY25.  The results of that study showed that the large industrial class is being heavily subsidized by other rates. We are 
losing 25% every month.  This is not unusual for industrial customers.  A negative number is good, that means we are 
covering costs.  A positive number is not good and means we’re losing. Our total Cost of Service is $13,085,560 to supply 
electricity to all of our customers, and our Projected Revenues are $13,586,958, so we’re covering our expenditures and 
making a little more for the positive side.  However, what we are not doing is making enough revenues to build some fund 
balance for the capital projects that we have coming up.  
 
The rate changes that were recommended by the consultant are in the OP20-2 and the recommendation is 8% each year for 
three years to bring us closer in line. The only businesses in OP20 are the Amazon facility and the Bakery. The remainder of 
the classes are a one-year increase.  Council may choose to do the increase all at once or do it in increments.  Mr. Lucore 
added that the rates for years 1, 2 and 3 for energy and demand charges are based on 8% per year for OP20.  
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Mr. Lucore shared a chart of how we compare with Duke Energy.  With the 3% increase we are proposing, we are still 
offering a lower rate than Duke’s rate. We do not know when they will raise their rates.  We have not had a rate increase for 
several years.  Mr. Lucore discussed the FY24 and FY25 Projections.  FY25 Revenues and Expenditures look very good, 
but we may have to borrow in FY26.  Non-operating Revenues in FY25 ($18,500,000.00), just the debt, includes building an 
operations facility, in the amount of $9,000,000, and the most expensive option for the substation. This is the worst-case 
scenario.  On March 5th, the NCMPA voted for a 10% wholesale power rate decrease for everyone.  We will see a 10% 
decrease and we will get $2.3 million dollars as a capital infusion (rebate) in FY25.  The rate reduction will take effect on July 
1, 2024.  This will be a savings of $700,000 annually to the Town of Pineville.  The reduction in power costs, along with the 
proposed increased electric rates, will bring the electric fund into a more favorable financial position. 
 
The financial forecast for FY 24 through FY29 was reviewed.  It was recommended to have one increase of 3% in FY25 and 
no more projected for several years.  Town Manager Spitzer shared that there have been no increases in the rates in the 
last seven years. Mr. Lucore answered a question about recommended minimum days cash.  The recommendation is that 
you keep 120 days of cash on hand in the event of an emergency.  This is the base minimum.  We currently do not have a 
policy. Other municipalities have their own policies on this.  
 
Council will vote on this when they vote on the Fee Schedule.  The next budget meeting will be on March 21st on Public 
Safety. 
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to adjourn followed by a second made by Council Member Danielle Moore.  All 
ayes. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: At 7:40 p.m. the meeting adjourned. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                        

                                                                                    _____________________________________________ 
                 David Phillips, Mayor 
 
 
ATTEST:  
 
 
________________________________________ 
Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk 



 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
BUDGET MEETING #3 

MARCH 21, 2024 
 

The Town Council of the Town of Pineville, NC, met in a Budget Workshop on Thursday, March 21, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m. The 
meeting was held at the Town Hall Council Chambers.  
  
ATTENDANCE                                                                       
Mayor:  David Phillips 
Mayor Pro-Tem:  Ed Samaha 
Council Members:  Amelia Stinson-Wesley, Chris McDonough, Danielle Moore 
Town Manager:  Ryan Spitzer 
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder 
Finance Director:  Chris Tucker 
 
 
Mayor David Phillips called the meeting to order at 6:02 pm. Chris Tucker, Finance Director, stated that the meeting will be 
about the General Fund. The good news is that the budget is balanced. Debt service is our biggest obligation.   
 
Town Manager Spitzer began the presentation for Administration and stated that $2,000,000 is typically appropriated for 
CIP.  The budget is balanced, but it’s imbalanced from the road map that we’ve used the past few years. CIP is actually at 
$1,400,000 (for capital projects).  The reason is the salaries and incentives. Those salaries and incentives carry on forever. 
CIP is a one-time expenditure. We are following the Davenport presentation, which they had a 1.06 cent increase, and he 
has a 1.5 cent tax increase for the Fire Station.  Remember the sale of the property is fundamental in that one cent tax 
increase.  If we don’t sell the Cone Mill site, and we don’t get the money for College and Church, that one cent goes up to 
three or four cents that we would need to cover that debt.  This is important because we are taking that money in and 
directly putting it into a fund balance to start paying off debt for the first thee or four years until that penny tax rate catches up 
and helps us pay for that debt, and we’re also using part of our Fund Balance to fund the radios. You will not see it in Mr. 
Tucker’s debt payments because it’s just taken out of Fund Balance and putting it toward that project. 
 
There are COLA and merit increases town wide. There are incentives proposed for the Police Department this year.  We 
have one new position which Council wanted him to add. The proposal for COLA and merit is 4% COLA for everyone and 
2.5 merit increases. Each percent is about $100,000 in the budget. The 2.5 merit is typically what we’ve done and has 
always worked well with the step plan in the PD and with staff, too. Other municipalities were compared with this proposal, 
and we are competitive with them. 
 
Mr. Spitzer said that we have been receiving a lot of complaints from the PD that their radios are not working in certain areas 
and not having service. If we spend the $5 million for the PD radios on July 1st, it will take a year to get the radios up and 
running so we would pay on the back end of this fiscal year.  We still have $5 million set for Cone Mill and $2 million set to 
come from College and Church. 
 
Chief Hudgins and Mr. Spitzer discussed additional incentives for the PD:  $89,000 for those who have: 5% for people who 
speak another language, 5% for advanced certifications, 2.5% for intermediate certifications, and FTO payments.  
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For 911 Telecommunicators it was proposed $4,277 which will create a TC Career Track hours, in addition to additional pay 
for the extra work related to the Mint Hill contract.  We get about $162,000 from that contract and it goes into the General 
Fund for the three telecommunicators to work.  
 
For Civilians:  5% language bonus for front-facing jobs but will be required to take a language proficiency test. Council 
Member Stinson-Wesley would like them to consider ASL (American Sign Language), as well. Other options were also 
discussed.  Once we do these options, we match up pretty well with other towns. 
 
Mr. Spitzer said that they always like to see more people live in town.  If you work for us and you live in town, Council could 
consider giving 2.5% for employees who live in Pineville.  We give longevity pay to employees that is determined by their 
years of service.  This is paid in November each year. We are also looking at “top out” one-time bonuses as part of our Pay 
and Classification study.  
 
Mr. Spitzer is proposing an internal promotion of one of his department heads. They will have the added responsibility of this 
position as well as an increase in their salary up to $30,000. We are saving money by not spending money on creating a 
whole new position. 
 
These items were requested, but not budgeted for this fiscal year: $300,000 in Public Works projects, $291,000 in the Police 
Department for new vehicles and some incentives, $400,000 Fire Department for two full-time employees, incentives for all 
staff, Pay & Classification Study, a Quiet Zone and Main Street crosswalk. These are things that may be considered next 
fiscal year. Mr. Tucker said that the first cuts have already been done.  
 
Mr. Tucker reviewed the Governing Body (Council and Operations). This is includes Council’s salaries and stipends, and 
half of our Town Clerk’s salary. Several employees get accounted for in multiple funds. Comments included giving $50,000 
to Pineville Neighbors Place, $50,000 for an increase in insurance based on claim history, Tuition Reimbursement Program, 
and a decrease in Planning projects. Mr. Tucker noted that there is plenty of capacity for legal fees in order to have an 
attorney present at the meetings. 
 
Finance pressures include an increase in the Audit Contract fees and Debt Book software for Finance, and Actuarials, The 
increase for the department is 20.62% and it is included in the balanced budget.  Administration will see an increase of 
5.16% due to the new position for Assistant Town Manager. 
 
Human Resources will see an increase due to the cost of Employee Appreciation Events, which include Team Building, 
Employee Recognition events) and Contract Services (Background checks, drug tests, HRA, Market Pay Study and police 
leadership coaching).  Mr. Spitzer is asking Human Resources to promote the Life Balance Account to all employees. 
 
Mr. Tucker outlined Planning budget, which includes paying the Planning Board, and Board of Adjustment meetings, 
Contract Services went down. This includes the Animal Control contract, which is charged to his department. Any time there 
is a zoning violation and Town staff has to take care of, there’s cost associates with that. Debt Setoff and People Finder 
services, and GIS services to track our street and electrical programs. Community investment could be used for the murals 
that Downtown Partners is requesting. This budget went down. 
 
Overall, General Government, consisting of five departments, is seeing a 6.48% increase.  
 
Mr. Spitzer reminded Council that if they approve COLA and merit that those begin on July 1, 2024, and January 2025 the 
Pay Study will be done and they can take the results from that and decide what they want to do about salaries. There was 
general discussion on miscellaneous budget items. 
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to adjourn followed by a second made by Council Member Danielle Moore.  
All ayes. 
 



 
 
 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT: At 8:55 p.m. the meeting adjourned. 
 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                        

                                                                                    _____________________________________________ 
                 David Phillips, Mayor 
 
ATTEST:  
 
 
________________________________________ 
Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk 



 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
BUDGET MEETING #4 

MARCH 26, 2024 
 

The Town Council of the Town of Pineville, NC, met in a Budget Workshop on Tuesday, March 26, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m. The 
meeting was held at the Town Hall Council Chambers.  
  
ATTENDANCE                                                                       
Mayor:  David Phillips 
Mayor Pro-Tem:  Ed Samaha 
Council Members:  Amelia Stinson-Wesley, Chris McDonough, Danielle Moore 
Town Manager:  Ryan Spitzer 
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder 
Finance Director:  Chris Tucker 
Public Works Director: Chip Hill 
Parks & Rec Director:  Matt Jakubowski 
PCS Director:  Tammy Vachon 
 
 
Mayor David Phillips called the meeting to order at 6:02 pm. Chris Tucker, Finance Director, stated that the meeting will be 
focused on Public Works, Parks & Recreation, and our Enterprise Fund with Pineville Communications.  Our Public works 
department has one salaried employee, Chip Hill, and his salary is allocated across Stormwater and Streets. The rest of his 
employees are hourly, full-time employees. He has 2 Stormwater employees, and they are both 100% funded by 
Stormwater.   
 
Under Public Works Fund Balance, $2,227,466 is committed to Stormwater, and $351,471 is restricted to the Powell Bill. 
Under Parks & Rec Fund Balance, $1,949,472 is committed to Tourism.  They are budgeting $35,000 for Summer Camp 
staffing, $200,000 in revenues from Recreation Sales and Services, and they are implementing the RecDesk Payments 
Module.  
 
How we create Tourism Fund Balance: if we get more tourism revenues than we expend in tourism expenses, that is when 
we add Tourism Fund Balance, which is exclusive to Tourism. We can only use those revenues for Tourism-related items.  
 
Public Works Director, Chip Hill, distributed binders to Council and outlined a few changes on page 1. Under Streets, they 
actually came down.  What this includes is a contract with TNT, and LaBella surveys with Travis Morgan’s Planning and 
Reviews also come out of that.  He added Mobility Connections, and civil plans for the sidewalks throughout the town. He is 
proposing a need for a 1,000-gallon gasoline reserve tank, which is mobile and can be moved between departments.  He is 
also requesting a floor scrubber for their warehouse and motor shop to clean the floors.  He added a replacement of a truck 
that is not working properly.  
 
Mr. Hill continued under Powell Bill, in which is restricted, and we receive revenues, and is requesting money for the 
replacement of street signs that have been damaged. There are currently 90 have been destroyed due to wrecks.  It has 

Town Council 
Chris McDonough 

Amelia Stinson-Wesley 

Danielle Moore 

Town Clerk 

Lisa Snyder 

Mayor  
David Phillips 

Mayor Pro Tem 
Ed Samaha 

 

Town Manager 
Ryan Spitzer 



been 13 years since they’ve had a paving study and feels this needs to be done.  They try to repave the roads every 7 
years.  They are also requesting a jackhammer.  
Under Stormwater, he is proposing a new aluminum building enclosure for their trucks, power washer, and items to protect 
them from the elements.  The next item is a stormwater video camera and software that will enable them to survey the 
internal stormwater system to detect cracks, this way he will not have to wait for a water break to happen and can prevent 
future breaks. If they have a contractor do this for them, the cost would be $500,000 to map the entire system.  If we do it 
ourselves it would cost $255,000.  We have piping that is 15 or 16 years old.  He has two people who are dedicated to 
stormwater.  The warranty is for 2 years, and the software has to be updated every year at $1,500. 
 
Town Manager Spitzer replied to Council Member Moore’s question about Contract Services for Sanitation. Our contract 
said that it’s a natural progression of 3% each year and they can tack on fuel charges. We have not heard back from them 
requesting any fuel charges.  Sanitation is something that we do not charge for, and all sanitation comes out of the General 
Fund Balance. As new houses are added, our fees go up because we get charged per canister and throughout the year this 
number does fluctuate.  
 
Parks & Rec Director, Matt Jakubowski, outlined events that his department funds, including Arts & Culture. One of their 
biggest events is the Symphony and Fireworks. They do general programming, classes, preschool programs, grab and 
goes, including rentals, field trips, pickleball, summer camp and other things.  Their goals are to partner with Pineville 
Elementary for gym space, maintain/increase social media presence, keeping clean parks and facilities, the Greenway 
construction, among others. 
 
Mr. Jakubowski stated that he does not have many changes and he is requesting additional money for office supplies. It 
seems that they are always running out of supplies. He noted that sponsorships are decreasing due to Pineville Neighbors 
Place being placed under another department. Capital remains very much the same as last year, but he is requesting money 
for a maintenance shop addition ($70,000), Belle Center’s gym painting ($26,000), and a basketball goal replacement.  He 
also listed a 2011 Chevy pickup and a Kubota (total of $76,000).  He added paving for the cemetery driveway for a cost of 
$9,000.  There was general discussion about pour and play and the parks’ playground areas at the Belle Johnston Center. 
 
Council Member Moore shared her wish list which includes grief counseling, divorce support groups and mental health 
programs. She feels these are important to have in our community.  Sponsorships were reviewed and discussed. In last 
year’s budget, the following were sponsorships: PCAA ($10,000), Downtown Merchants ($10,000), Arts & Science Council 
($10,000), Polk site ($8,000) and Pineville Players ($13,000) for a total of $49,000.  Town Manager Spitzer advised Council 
that they can change where and the amount they are comfortable with for sponsorships. 
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley feels that the Downtown Merchants have really taken off in the past two years and she 
wants to make sure that Downtown Merchants are well funded. Mayor Phillips asked about adding Hope Soccer Ministries if 
there is any money left.  He feels this is a worthy cause and has been successful. Town Manager Spitzer said that it is 
dependent upon what the state statute says for that type of organization. Council Member Stinson-Wesley would definitely 
like to give $10,000 each to the Polk Site and to Downtown Merchants. Town Manager Spitzer summarized: $10,000 for 
Downtown Merchants, $10,000 for the Polk Site, $10,000 for PCAA, $10,000 for ASC and $7,000 for Pineville Players and 
$2,500 for Hope Soccer.  He added that ASC wanted to do a pro-population funding mechanism now.   
 
Finance Director, Chris Tucker, explained that PCS funds, ILEC and CLEC are two enterprise funds that work together. He 
outlined which employees fall under her scope. Mayor Pro Tem Samaha asked where David Lucore falls under.  Town 
Manager said that he works for Electricities and is shared by three municipalities:  Huntersville, Cornelius, and us.  We pay 
one-third of his salary no matter how much time he spends here.  He is not a Town employee.  Mr. Tucker continued with his 
PCS outline and explained that PCS is funded by the fees that they charge.  
 
Pineville Communications Director, Tammy Vachon, explained that her department has more hurdles than other 
departments because fund balances are shrinking for projects and expansion. Highlights of things that are happening 
include spending on putting facilities in the ground and getting their Facebook page and website revamped with someone in 
their industry. They are doing very well in their fiber neighborhoods. They currently have 1,179 broadband customers, and 
that 80% of their customers are served by our fiber network.  
 



The business office moved to 505 Main Street. Logistically, it is different because her department is spread out between 
three buildings.  They’re working on ways to stay connected despite the change in location.   
 
Ms. Vachon stated that in the residential, they are competitive with their PCS Rewards discount off of their electric bill, 
speeds, and rate. Some people are going for the specials that their competitors are running and settling for sub-standard 
service for a lower price point. She is trying to determine why people are deciding to choose our competition when they can 
choose us.  
 
She continued noting that phone lines are going away and they are going to being an internet company, as their main 
source of income. All of their ILEC streams are going down. Long-distance revenue is going down. A change on the ILEC 
side is changing of a switch. They are going from cloud-support to circuit equipment. ILEC owns everything and CLEC pays 
for everything. 
 
CLEC was reviewed and Ms. Vachon noted that it’s about a 50/50 split and the CLEC will have to pay the ILEC $309,080.  
Operationally, we are covering expenses for both sides of the house, but a lot of factors can change that. The 2023 Fund 
Balance was $1,230,647.  For FY245, it is estimated to be $817,022.  We have to build revenue and grow market share. 
Plant under Construction projects come to $380,000.  This would cover about half of the neighborhoods. Currently, revenues 
are only covering operations. They offer a product that is affordable, local, dependable and can stand up against the big 
guys. She has to figure out why people are not taking them.  We need to be everywhere they are building. 
 
Ms. Vachon shared their future plans to continue growing, which includes geofencing, building relationships with local 
realtors, collaborating with Parks and Rec, sales training our CSRs to become more effective sales representatives, 
nurturing our current electric customers to gain market share, among others. 
 
Finance Director Chris Tucker summarized that Telephone’s real pressure is cash.  We need profit so we can reinvest in the 
system.  
 
Council Member Stinson-Wesley moved to adjourn followed by a second made by Mayor Pro Tem Samaha. All ayes. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT: At 8:45 p.m. the meeting adjourned. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                        

                                                                                    _____________________________________________ 
                 David Phillips, Mayor 
 
ATTEST:  
 
 
________________________________________ 
Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk 



 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
BUDGET MEETING #5 

APRIL 25, 2024 
 
 

The Town Council of the Town of Pineville, NC, met in a Budget Workshop on Thursday, April 25, 2024 @ 4:00 p.m. The 
meeting was held at the Town Hall Council Chambers.  
  
ATTENDANCE                                                                       
Mayor:  David Phillips 
Mayor Pro-Tem:  Ed Samaha 
Council Members:  Amelia Stinson-Wesley, Chris McDonough, Danielle Moore 
Town Manager:  Ryan Spitzer 
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder 
Finance Director:  Chris Tucker 
Police Chief:  Michael Hudgins 
Fire Chief:  Mike Gerin 
 
 
Mayor David Phillips called the meeting to order at 4:15 pm.  
 
Finance Director, Chris Tucker, set the stage with sharing that Public Safety is 50% of the budget. The largest portion is 
from salaries and benefits. He also has Asset Forfeiture Funds which is earned through police operations and meant to 
enhance police operations. Public Safety needs to be staffed. We need to be thinking about the service level we will be 
providing.   
 
Chief Hudgins thanked Town Manager Spitzer, Finance Director Tucker, and his budget team at the department for their 
help with this year’s budget. He shared their community engaged FY25 goals.  They are requesting $100,500 in salaries, 
with their first priority addressing retention and recruitment.  He reviewed national issues for retaining and hiring.  With 
retention, he wants to improve the incentive package that the Town offers by increasing the percentages of those who 
complete the certification programs and the language factor. 
 
He would also like to revise the Telecommunicator Pay Plan in the 911 Center by revising the levels as follows:  
Telecommunicator I (minimum of 18 months experience and certification), Telecommunicator II (minimum of 3 years’ 
experience and 40 training hours), and Master Communicator (minimum of 8 years of experience and 120 hours of training). 
This incentivized pay plan will encourage professional growth and offer 911 Center employees a career track that does not 
exist today, which will help with retention. The FY 25 cost is $4,227. 
 
Chief Hudgins reviewed supervisory positions and recruitment bonuses for succession planning purposes.  He is requesting 
$5,000 to $6,000 in hiring bonuses. Pay Compression Adjustments were looked at and he would like to rectify these for 1 to 
4-year employees. The amount to accomplish this is $9,411. He added that they saw opportunities to reduce the budget by 
reducing utilities by $5,000, reducing telephone and postage reduced by $19,272, maintenance and repair of equipment 
reduced by $5,000, maintenance and repair of vehicles reduced by $5,000 for a total reduction of $34,272. 
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Under Contract Services they are requesting $10,500 to upgrade 911 Mapping; $54,337 for 16 vehicles to have the Axon in-
car cameras; $8,200 to purchase front-line services to track FTD which are currently tracked on paper and pen. In addition, 
they are asking for $1,282 for maintenance costs for 3 additional RMS licenses; $3,700 for Virtual Training Videos/Academy 
for telecommunicators and sworn officers; $4,700 for uniforms; $1,600 for department supplies which includes banquets and 
awards); $2,890 for window cleaning; $12,500 for legal services (which was not funded in last FY).  These requests come to 
$64,000.  
 
Under Capital Outlay, they would like to replace the Harris Radio System, which was reviewed last year and has numerous 
documented issues, for a cost of $5,104,218.  The anticipated life span of the radios is 15 years.  It takes about a year to 
make the switchover.  It comes down to a safety issue for the officers.   
 
With regard to the vehicle fleet, they are intending to deadline 9 vehicles mainly because of high maintenance costs, the age 
of the vehicles and their mileage. We would like to buy 3 of the vehicles with Asset Forfeiture Funds.  The cost to “upfit” 
those vehicles is $90,326 plus 3 SUVs for $73,801. 
 
Under Asset Forfeiture, the total expenditures come to $739,506.  The following expenses are included in this amount:  
Peer support contract ($10,000), Lexipol contract ($14,793), Replace inoperable cameras ($45,000), Body armor ($13,500), 
Travel/training ($44,000), PPE for employees ($3,000), 911 inoperable camera ($12,894), Fence erected around the PD 
parking lot ($89,865), Advertising open positions ($3,300), 911  Quiet Room ($4,000), Community Outreach ($10,200), SRT 
training equipment and munitions ($85,140), Gear for Crowd Management positions ($5,000), Storage shed on concrete 
slab ($38,500), Crime scene equipment ($4,000), Ammo ($40,000), Gun range equipment ($19,000), Certified K9 Course 
($7,600) and telephone system installation ($13,226).  In addition, 4 power-assisted bikes for the crime reduction unit and 
patrol ($9,000), Class A uniforms for new officers ($15,000), Uniforms for Honor Guard ($9,800), and the painting of the 
hallways at the PD ($10,414). 
 
Finance Director Tucker summarized his department’s budget and informed council that this budget is the same budget as 
last fiscal year; however, there is savings under the Capital Outlay.  They are not funding the HVAC again this year and the 
vehicles purchased from the ETJ contribution from Mecklenburg County.  He is not uncomfortable with the Chief’s requests. 
 
Mayor Phillips announced a brief recess at 5:40 pm for a dinner break.  
 
Finance Director Tucker introduced the Fire Department’s budget which is under the umbrella of Public Safety and advised 
that it is considerably smaller than the PD’s budget. Chief Mike Gerin presented his budget. He currently has 4 people, 24 
hours of the day; 1 is the full-time driver who is a Town employee; 1 is the rescue who carries the Jaws of Life and 2 part-
timers.  He would like to add 2 part-time firefighters that would be 24 hours a day.  One would be for the engine company, 
and one would be for the squad for a cost of about $400,000. This is not in the budget this year.  In FY23 they had 
overlapping calls of 25.69%. This means calls going out at the same time. The majority of the calls are EMS calls. They run 
3,000 calls per year out of the Town of Pineville. We have highly skilled, highly trained firefighters that are paid by the City of 
Charlotte.  The Town is getting a Battalion Chief in the City of Charlotte and a Captain in the City of Charlotte that the City of 
Charlotte pays for. The U.S. Fire regulations require two in and two out. Four people is the national standard. They run many 
calls simultaneously.  
 
Finance Director Tucker reviewed the line items with council, including engine equipment and the replacement of radios. At 
this time, we are not recommending a tax rate increase. The budget ordinance and fee schedule will be available on May 1st 
in the Clerk’s office. Council Member Stinson-Wesley requested that a simple version of the budget be available to the 
residents at that time, as well.  
 
Council Member Moore moved to adjourn followed by a second made by Council Member Stinson-Wesley. All ayes. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: The meeting adjourned at 7:00 pm. 
 



 
 
                                                                                                                        

                                                                                    _____________________________________________ 
                 David Phillips, Mayor 
 
ATTEST:  
 
 
________________________________________ 
Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk 



 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
BUDGET MEETING #6 

APRIL 30, 2024 
 
 

The Town Council of the Town of Pineville, NC, met in a Budget Workshop on Thursday, April 30, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m. The 
meeting was held at the Town Hall Council Chambers.  
  
ATTENDANCE                                                                       
Mayor:  David Phillips 
Mayor Pro-Tem:  Ed Samaha 
Council Members:  Chris McDonough, Danielle Moore 
Absent: Council Member Amelia Stinson-Wesley 
Town Manager:  Ryan Spitzer 
Town Clerk:  Lisa Snyder 
Finance Director:  Chris Tucker 
 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to open the budget meeting followed by a second made by Council Member Moore.  All 
ayes. 
 
Finance Director, Chris Tucker, announced that this is the last budget meeting for this fiscal year. We are presenting a 
balanced budget.  The May 14th council Meeting will include the public hearing.  
 
Town Manager Spitzer gave an official budget presentation to Council and provided an overview. There will be no tax 
increase this fiscal year.  He reviewed the budget impacts for FY25: employees (COLA and benefits), debt for new Town 
Hall, financial plan, electric rate increase (there has not been an increase since at least 2017), major paving projects will be 
complete after Industrial Drive.  
 
Budget pressures include salaries, the Fire Department station, the substation, the electric/PCS building, police radios and 
Parks and Rec. Funds are $36,855,000 combined: General Fund = $20,175,000; Electric = $13,150,000; Telephone 
combined = $3,330,000; and the 911 Fund = $200,000. General Fund revenues = $20,175,000. 
 
General Fund expenses: Police and Fire make up about 50% of the overall budget; COLA of 4% and a 2.5 merit for the 
average employee; compensation and classification study next year; paving of Industrial Drive; Capital expenditures of $1.4 
million (this is a decrease of about $300,000 from last year); the use of Asset Forfeiture in the PD (for one-time 
expenditures); and one new position (dual role) which council requested.  He noted that the Powell Bill Funds must be used 
for roads and streets. 
 
Incentive Pay at the PD: 5% language; 5% advanced certificates, 2.5% intermediate certificates; For 911 
Telecommunicators: create a TC Career Development track and 5% language; For civilians: 5% language for front-facing 
jobs. Also not included but discussed: a one-time payment of 5% for residency and a bonus for the Mint Hill contract.  
 

Town Council 
Chris McDonough 

Amelia Stinson-Wesley 

Danielle Moore 

Town Clerk 

Lisa Snyder 

Mayor  
David Phillips 
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Ed Samaha 

 

Town Manager 
Ryan Spitzer 



Mr. Spitzer also reviewed the Sponsorship Funding as follows:  Pineville Neighbors Place $50,000 (moved to Governing 
Board), PCAA $10,000, Polk Site $10,000, Arts & Science Council $10,000, Pineville Players $7,000, Hope Soccer 
Ministries $2,000 (if they are a Pineville resident), and Downtown Merchants $10,000, for a total of $49,000. 
 
Enterprise Funds were reviewed.  The total department budget is $3,330,000 with ILEC = $1,700,000 and CLEC = 
$1,630,000. Customer growth is stagnant. Fund Balance Transfer is lessening.  Revenue is covering operations. There are 
projects that we will have to hold off on. 
 
The Electric Department’s total budget is $13,150,000.  Utility Financial Services did a rate study and recommends a 3% 
increase this year. They are modeling to pay for the substation and a new facility.   
 
ARPA Funding. There is $500,000 left in this fiscal year.  We are looking at the possibilities to spend these funds on which 
include a Pour and Play ($227,000), a new playground ($50,000), the Cranford intersection ($350,000 to %650,000) and 
Cone Mill Memorial ($510,000). 
 
Future budget pressures, by fund:  General Fund = Fire Station, Parks & Rec, salaries, and a pedestrian study; Electric = 
new substation, new building, and competition;.  For fiscal year 2026, new Fire Department staff, the Fire Department loan, 
and a full year of new pay and classification study.  
 
Town Manager Spitzer concluded his presentation with a total proposed budget for all funds: $36,855,000.  This is a 1.3% 
increase from last year (due to inflation and salaries).  The budget is presented balanced.  We will continue to set up project 
funds.  The tax rate will remain at $0.285 (staying level).  They will do a complete electric cost of service study 
recommendations.   He noted that when budgeting toward their strategic goals, 6 out of 6 are being met.  We are building a 
roadmap for future obligations stemming from the Davenport presentation at the beginning of our budget meetings. 
 
The budget ordinance will come before Council in May or June for approval.  It has to be approved by June 30th.  
 
Mayor Pro Tem Samaha moved to adjourn followed by a second made by Council Member McDonough. All ayes. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: The meeting adjourned at 7:05 pm. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                        

                                                                                    _____________________________________________ 
                 David Phillips, Mayor 
 
ATTEST:  
 
 
________________________________________ 
Lisa Snyder, Town Clerk 







High Quality & Resilient Utility

• 116.18M Gallons of Water Pumped (Daily Average FY23)

• 85M Gallons of Wastewater Treated (Daily Average FY23)

City of Charlotte FY2023 ACFR and www.charlotttewater.org











•

•

• Water, wastewater, and stormwater bill support 
for qualified need

• Connection to CLTW infrastructure for qualified, 
low-income customers

•







 

 

 

 

 

PROCLAMATION 

54th ANNUAL PROFESSIONAL MUNICIPAL CLERKS WEEK 

May 5 - 11, 2024 
 

Whereas, The Office of the Professional Municipal Clerk, a time-honored and vital part of 

local government exists throughout the world; and 

Whereas, The Office of the Professional Municipal Clerk is the oldest among public 

servants; and 

Whereas, The Office of the Professional Municipal Clerk provides the professional link 

between the citizens, the local governing bodies, and agencies of government at other 

levels; and 

Whereas, Professional Municipal Clerks have pledged to be ever mindful of their 

neutrality and impartiality, rendering equal service to all; and 

Whereas, The Professional Municipal Clerk serves as the information center on functions 

of local government and community; and 

Whereas, Professional Municipal Clerks continually strive to improve the administration 

of the affairs of the Office of the Professional Municipal Clerk through participation in 

education programs, seminars, workshops and the annual meetings of their state, 

provincial, county, and international professional organizations; and 

Whereas, It is most appropriate that we recognize the accomplishments of the Office of 

the Professional Municipal Clerk. 

Now, Therefore, I, David Phillips, Mayor of Pineville, North Carolina, do recognize the 

week of May 5 through May 11, 2024, as Professional Municipal Clerks Week, and further 

extend appreciation to our Professional Municipal Clerk, Lisa Snyder, and to all 

Professional Municipal Clerks for the vital services they perform and their exemplary 

dedication to the communities they represent. 

 

Dated this _____ of May 2024. 

 

 

       _________________________________ 

       Mayor David Phillips   

  



 

A PROCLAMATION BY THE MAYOR OF PINEVILLE, N.C.  
DECLARING THE WEEK OF MAY 9 – 18, 2024 AS  

NATIONAL POLICE WEEK  
& MAY 15TH AS PEACE OFFICER’S DAY 

 
 

 WHEREAS, The Congress and President of the United States have designated the week of 
May 9 – 18, 2024 as National Police week and May 15th as Peace Officers’ Memorial Day; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the members of the law enforcement agency of the Town of Pineville play an 
essential role in safeguarding the rights and freedoms of its citizens; and  
 
 WHEREAS, it is important that citizens know and understand the duties, responsibilities, 
hazards, and sacrifices that the members of our law enforcement agency make each day to protect 
us against violence and disorder, deception, and oppression; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the men and women of the Pineville Police Department unwaveringly provide a 
vital public service; and                                         
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, I, DAVID PHILLIPS, MAYOR OF THE TOWN OF PINEVILLE, NC 
call upon its citizens and upon all civic and educational organizations to observe the week of 
May 9 -18, 2024 as National Police Week by honoring those loyal and devoted law enforcement 
officers, past and present, who are dedicated to preserving the rights and security of all. 
 
              WE FURTHER CALL UPON the citizens of Pineville to observe May 15th as Peace 
Officers’ Memorial Day in honor of those law enforcement officers who, through their courageous 
deeds, have made the ultimate sacrifice in service to their community or have become disabled in 
the performance of duty and let us recognize and pay respect to the survivors of our fallen heroes.  
 
 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the GREAT SEAL OF 
PINEVILLE to be affixed this _____ day of May 2024.  
                                  
 
 

                       _________________________________ 
         Mayor David Phillips 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
TOWN OF PINEVILLE PROCLAMATION  

DECLARING MAY 19 – 25, 2024 
NATIONAL PUBLIC WORKS WEEK  

 
WHEREAS, the Town of Pineville wishes to recognize its Public Works 

Department for the work that they do in keeping the town running smoothly and 
looking good; and 
 

WHEREAS, the public works services provided in our community are an 
integral part of keeping the community a healthy, safe, and comfortable place in 
which to live; and 
 

WHEREAS, our employees are dedicated to serving the neighborhoods of 
Pineville by assisting in waste collection, keeping our water and sewer systems 
flowing and maintaining streets, sidewalks, and public areas; and 
 

WHEREAS, our public works program is a community asset that contributes 
to the quality of life and well-being of our citizens; and 

 
WHEREAS, the support and understanding of informed citizens is a vital part 

of efficient operations by dedicated and skilled public works officials in their 
planning, design, and construction efforts; 
 

I, MAYOR DAVID PHILLIPS, THEREFORE, DO NOW HEREBY PROCLAIM May 19th 
through May 25th, 2024, as “NATIONAL PUBLIC WORKS WEEK” in an effort to 
acquaint citizens with the issues involved in providing services to residents and 
recognizing the contributions which Public Works employees make every day to 
provide a better quality of life for all. 
 
            IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the GREAT 
SEAL OF PINEVILLE to be affixed on this _____ day of May 2024. 
  
 
 
 
                                                                             

    ________________________________ 
                                  Mayor David Phillips 


